



AFTINET
Australian Fair Trade
& Investment Network Ltd

Level 7, 321 Pitt Street
Sydney NSW 2000
Phone: 02 9699 3686
Email: campaign@aftinet.org.au
ACN 097 603 131
ABN 83 659 681 462
www.aftinet.org.au

**Submission to the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade on the
proposed Australia-UK free trade agreement**

February 2020

Contact Sophie Hardefeldt and Dr Patricia Randal
AFTINET
7/321 Pitt St, Sydney 2000.
Email: campaign@aftinet.org.au

Contents

Summary of Recommendations.....	1
1. Introduction	2
2. The trade agreement process should be transparent, democratic and accountable.....	3
3. Trade agreements should not contain Investor-State Dispute Settlement Processes (ISDS).....	4
4. No extension of intellectual property rights on patents or copyright	6
5. Trade in services: positive list, clear exclusion of public services, right of governments to regulate services in the public interest.....	7
6. Government procurement	8
7. E-commerce	9
8. Support for and implementation of internationally recognised labour rights	12
9. Support for and implementation of internationally recognised Environmental Standards	12
10. Movement of natural persons	12
References	14

Summary of Recommendations

Trade transparency

- Prior to commencing negotiations, the Government should table in Parliament a document setting out its priorities and objectives. The document should include independent assessments of the projected costs and benefits of the agreement. Such assessments should consider the economic, regional, social, cultural, regulatory and environmental impacts which are expected to arise.
- There should be regular public consultation during negotiations, including submissions and meetings with all stakeholders. The Australian government should release its proposals and discussion papers during trade negotiations.
- Draft texts should be released for public discussion.
- The final text should be released for public and parliamentary discussion before it is authorised for signing by Cabinet.
- Comprehensive independent economic, social and environmental impact assessments should be completed before the agreement is signed. Impact assessments should be made public for debate, consultation and review by parliamentary committees.
- Parliament should vote on the whole text of the agreement, not just the implementing legislation.

ISDS

- ISDS should not be included in the Australia-UK free trade agreement.

IP rules and medicine and copyright monopolies

- There should be no extension of monopolies on patents or copyright in the Australia-UK free trade agreement.

Trade in services

- Public services should be clearly and unambiguously excluded from the Australia-UK free trade agreement, and there should be no restrictions on the government's right to provide and regulate services in the public interest.
- The Australia-UK free trade agreement should use a positive list to identify which services will be included in an Agreement.
- The government should retain the right to regulate and re-regulate all services to meet service standards, health, environmental or other public interest objectives. This should include the right to address privatisation failures.

Government Procurement

- That the Australian government should not enter into any commitments on government procurement that undermine its ability, or the ability of state governments, to support local Australian businesses.
- That the Australian government should maintain its current government procurement exemptions for SMEs, indigenous enterprises and for local government procurement.

Social and environmental standards

- Trade agreements should require the adoption and implementation of agreed international standards on labour rights, enforced through the government-to-government dispute processes contained in the agreement.

- Trade agreements should require the adoption and implementation of applicable international environmental standards, including those contained within UN environmental agreements, enforced through the government-to-government dispute processes contained in the agreement.

Temporary movement of people

- That Australia make no offers for the extension of temporary movement of workers other than senior executives and managers in the Australia-UK free trade agreement.

E-commerce

The Australia-UK free trade agreement should not include provisions that:

- prevent current and future governments from regulating the cross-border flow of data;
- prohibit the use of local presence requirements.
- prevent governments from accessing source code and algorithms and from regulating to prevent the misuse of algorithms to reduce competition and to prevent class, gender, race and other forms of discrimination.
- Prevent governments from setting standards for the security of electronic transactions.
- cover financial services.

The Australia-UK free trade agreement should include:

- full exemptions for tax policy.
- mandatory minimum standards for privacy and consumer protections, including where data is held offshore. These should be no weaker than Australian standards.

1. Introduction

The Australian Fair Trade and Investment Network (AFTINET) is a national network of 60 community organisations and many more individuals supporting fair regulation of trade, consistent with democracy, human rights, labour rights and environmental sustainability.

AFTINET supports the development of fair trading relationships with all countries and recognises the need for regulation of trade through the negotiation of international rules.

AFTINET supports the principle of multilateral trade negotiations, provided these are conducted within a transparent framework that recognises the special needs of developing countries and is founded upon respect for democracy, human rights, labour rights and environmental protection.

In general, AFTINET advocates that non-discriminatory multilateral negotiations are preferable to preferential bilateral and regional negotiations that discriminate against other trading partners. We are concerned about the continued proliferation of bilateral and regional preferential agreements and their impact on developing countries which are excluded from negotiations, then pressured to accept the terms of agreements negotiated by the most powerful players.

We welcome this opportunity to make a submission on the proposed Australia-UK free trade agreement. This submission will address our concerns relating to:

- a) The lack of transparency and democratic accountability in trade negotiations
- b) The inclusion of Investor-State Dispute Settlement provisions
- c) The inclusion of rules that extend intellectual property rights on patents and copyright
- d) The potential impact of the trade in services provisions on essential services
- e) The potential risks of government procurement provisions
- f) The potential risks of electronic commerce provisions
- g) The potential impact of provisions relating to trade in financial services
- h) Compliance with International Human Rights and Labour Rights law and Environmental standards

The UK's other trade negotiations and uncertainty about its regulatory regime

We also note that the UK's decision to leave the EU and its subsequent departure from the Union on 31 January 2020 has created a high degree of uncertainty regarding the UK's regulatory regime and its trading relationships. The outcome of the UK's ongoing negotiations with the EU will inevitably play a role in determining the extent to which the UK's regulatory regime can be changed. However, concerns have been raised about the possibility that the UK government could significantly reduce its standards in relation to food and environmental standards, workers' rights and human rights (The Independent 2019). These concerns were compounded by leaked documents from the UK's discussions with US trade negotiators, which addressed issues of food safety and labelling standards and specifically excluded discussions on climate change (BBC 2019). It is important that the government takes into consideration the UK's evolving regulatory regime when developing rules in relation to regulatory cooperation.

2. The trade agreement process should be transparent, democratic and accountable

AFTINET has consistently raised concerns about the lack of transparency and democratic accountability in trade negotiations. Australia's current procedure for negotiating and ratifying trade agreements is highly secretive and is not compliant with the basic democratic principles that underpin our domestic policy-making processes. Trade negotiations are conducted in secret through a Cabinet process and neither the Parliament nor the wider public has input into, or oversight over, the development of Australia's negotiation mandate.

Negotiation texts are confidential, and the final text of the agreements are not made public until after Cabinet has made the decision to sign them. It is only after they have been tabled in Parliament that they are examined by the Joint Standing Committee on Treaties.

The National Interest Analysis (NIA) presented to JSCOT is not independent but is conducted by the same department that negotiated the agreement. There are no independent human rights or environmental impact assessments. Parliament has no ability to change the agreement and can only vote on the implementing legislation.

A Senate Inquiry in 2015 entitled *Blind Agreement* criticised this process and made some recommendations for change. The Productivity Commission has made recommendations for the public release of the final text and independent assessments of the costs and benefits of trade agreements before they are authorised for signing by Cabinet. The direction of change at the international level is towards increased transparency and accountability. For example, the EU has developed a more open process, including public release of documents and texts during negotiations and release of texts before they are signed (Senate Foreign Affairs, Defence and Trade Committee 2015, European Union 2015a, Productivity Commission 2010).

In the case of the Australia-UK FTA, no information has been released publicly about the content of discussions that have taken place between Australia and the UK since the establishment of the Joint Trade Working Group (TWG) in September 2016. The DFAT website states that "Four formal meetings of the Australia-UK TWG have now been held. Working Group leads have maintained regular contact" (DFAT 2019). However, the government has not released any detailed information about the scope of these discussions or of any progress that has been made. Significant improvements in transparency are required as the government begins official negotiations.

Recommendations:

- Prior to commencing negotiations with the UK, the Government should table in Parliament a document setting out its priorities and objectives. The document should include independent assessments of the projected costs and benefits of the agreement.

Such assessments should consider the economic, regional, social, cultural, regulatory and environmental impacts that are expected to arise.

- There should be regular public consultation during negotiations, including submissions and meetings with all stakeholders. The Australian government should release its proposals and discussion papers during trade negotiations.
- Draft texts should be released for public discussion.
- The final text should be released for public and parliamentary discussion before it is authorised for signing by Cabinet.
- Comprehensive independent economic, social and environmental impact assessments should be completed before the agreement is signed. Impact assessments should be made public for debate, consultation and review by parliamentary committees.
- Parliament should vote on the whole text of the agreement, not just the implementing legislation.

3. Trade agreements should not contain Investor-State Dispute Settlement Processes (ISDS)

All trade agreements have government-to-government dispute processes to deal with situations in which one government alleges that another government is taking actions which are contrary to the rules of the agreement. The inclusion of Investor-State Dispute Settlement provisions (ISDS) in trade and investment agreements gives additional special rights to foreign investors to sue governments for damages in an international tribunal.

3.1 ISDS provisions

The ISDS system was initially designed to ensure international investors were compensated for the expropriation of property. However, the provisions have now been expanded to include “indirect” expropriation, “minimum standard of treatment” and “legitimate expectations” which do not involve taking of property and do not exist in most national legal systems.

These provisions enable foreign investors to sue governments for millions and even billions of dollars of compensation if they can argue that a change in domestic law or policy has reduced the value of their investment, and/or that they were not consulted fairly about the change, and/or that it did not meet their expectations of the regulatory environment at the time of their investment.

Developing countries have been hardest hit with massive payments of billions of dollars, potentially crippling their national budgets. In 2019, the Pakistan government [was ordered](#) by an ISDS tribunal to pay a mining company \$US 5.8 billion, equivalent to one eighth of its national budget (Tienhaara, 2019).

Because ISDS cases are very costly, they are mostly used by large global companies that already have enormous market power, including tobacco, pharmaceutical, agribusiness, mining and energy companies.

3.2 The impact of ISDS on human rights and the environment

There has been a dramatic increase in the number of known ISDS cases, from less than 10 in 1994 to 300 in 2007 and 983 in July 2019 (UNCTAD 2019a and UNCTAD 2019b). The number of cases against health, environment (including laws to address climate change), Indigenous land rights and other public interest laws and policies is also growing. There are also cases against governments which have acted to reverse the failures of privatisation of public services. Recent cases include the following:

- The US Philip Morris tobacco company shifted assets to Hong Kong and used ISDS in an Australia-Hong Kong investment agreement to claim billions in compensation for Australia's plain packaging law. It took over 4 years and \$24 million in legal costs for the tribunal to decide that Philip Morris was not a Hong Kong company, and the case was an abuse of process, and the government only recovered half the costs (Ranald 2019).
- US Pharmaceutical company Eli Lilly used the ISDS provisions of NAFTA to claim compensation for a Canadian Supreme Court decision that found a medicine was not sufficiently different from existing medicines to deserve a patent, which gives monopoly rights for at least 20 years. Canada has a higher standard of patentability than the US and some other countries. The Canadian government won the case after six years and \$15 million in costs, but the tribunal decision was ambiguous on some key points about Canada's right to have distinctive patent laws (Baker 2017).
- The US Bilcon mining company won US\$7 million plus compound interest from 2007 in compensation from Canada because its application for a quarry development was refused for environmental reasons (Withers 2019, Permanent Court of Arbitration, 2019). The Canadian Federal Court found that this impinged on Canada's "ability to regulate environmental matters" but could do nothing to change the decision (Mann 2018).
- The US Westmoreland mining company is suing the Canadian government over the decision by the Alberta province to phase out coal-powered energy as part of its emission reduction strategy (UNCTAD 2019c). This is just one of an [increasing number of cases](#) against government actions to combat climate change, including a recent [German coal company](#) ISDS threat against the Netherlands (Tienhaara, 2018, Van der Schoot, 2019)
- An Australian company also listed in the UK has lodged a [claim](#) for US 1.8 billion compensation from the Swedish government because in 2018 it decided to phase out uranium mining for environmental reasons (Aura Energy Ltd, 2019).
- The Canadian Bear Creek mining company won \$26 million in compensation from the government of Peru because the government cancelled a mining license after the company failed to obtain informed consent from Indigenous land owners about the mine, leading to mass protests. The tribunal essentially rewarded the company despite the fact that it had violated its obligations in the ILO Convention on Indigenous Peoples to which Peru is a party (ICSID 2017).
- The French Veolia Company sued the Egyptian Government over a local government contract dispute in which they claimed compensation for a rise in the minimum wage. This claim eventually failed but it took seven years and the costs to the Egyptian government are unknown (Breville and Bulard 2014, UNCTAD 2019d).
- After a decade of privatisation of water and other public utilities resulted in failures like lack of investment and high prices, Argentina's government responded by reversing privatisation and freezing prices for basic services. By the end of 2008, Argentina had faced over 40 ISDS cases and had been ordered to pay a total of US\$1.5 billion in compensation over reversals of privatisation and other regulatory measures to address a financial crisis (CEO and TNI 2012: 19).

3.3 ISDS Tribunals not independent, no precedents or appeals

ISDS has been widely criticised for its lack of transparency, with cases often taking place entirely behind closed doors or only limited information being publicly released. Tribunals are not independent or impartial and lack the basic standards of national legal systems (French 2014, Kahale 2014, Kahale 2018). ISDS has no independent judiciary. Tribunals are organised by one of two institutions, the United Nations Commission on International Trade Law (UNCITRAL) and the World

Bank International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes (ICSID). Tribunals for each case are chosen by investors and governments from a pool of investment lawyers who can continue to practice as advocates, sitting on a tribunal one month and practising as an advocate the next. In Australia, and most national legal systems, judges cannot continue to be practising lawyers because of obvious conflicts of interest. ISDS has no system of precedents or appeals, so the decisions of arbitrators are final and can be inconsistent.

3.4 ISDS cases cost governments millions to defend, even if they win

ISDS cases result in huge costs for governments. A 2012 OECD Study found ISDS cases last for three to five years and the average cost to governments for defending cases was US\$8 million per case, with some cases costing up to US\$30 million (OECD 2012). Australia's experience in the US Philip Morris tobacco case, in which only half of the \$24 million costs of the case were recovered despite the tribunal's decision that the case was an abuse of process, demonstrates just how significant the costs can be, even where governments win the case (Ranald 2019).

3.5 ISDS and regulatory chill

ISDS can have a significant impact on government's regulatory sovereignty. Many cases have resulted in settlements in which governments have revised the policies/legislation/legal decisions that the claim has been brought against (Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives 2010, UNCTAD 2019e, Global Justice Now 2019). However, even the threat of ISDS can deter governments from implementing public interest policies, including in relation to health, workers' rights and the environment. For example, New Zealand delayed the implementation of its tobacco plain packaging legislation until after the Philip Morris case was concluded (Johnstone 2015).

Recommendation

- ISDS should not be included in the Australia-UK free trade agreement.

4. No extension of intellectual property rights on patents or copyright

Intellectual property rights as expressed in patent and copyright law are monopolies granted by states to patent and copyright holders to reward innovation and creativity. However, intellectual property law should maintain a balance between the rights of patent and copyright holders and the rights of consumers to have access to products and created works at reasonable cost. This can be a matter of life or death in the case of affordable access to essential medicines. Trade agreements should not be the vehicle for extension of monopolies which contradict basic principles of competition and free trade (Stiglitz 2015).

The 2010 Productivity Commission Report on Bilateral and Regional Trade Agreements concluded that, since Australia is a net importer of patented and copyrighted products, the extension of patents and copyright imposes net costs on the Australian economy. The Commission also concluded that extension of patent and copyright can also impose net costs on most of Australia's trading partners, especially for developing countries in areas like access to medicines (Productivity Commission 2010: 263). Based on this evidence, the Productivity Commission Report recommended that the Australian government should avoid the inclusion of intellectual property matters in trade agreements. This conclusion was reinforced by a second report in 2015 (Productivity Commission 2015).

Public health experts and humanitarian medical organisations like Doctors Without Borders (MSF) have also demonstrated how successive trade agreements have strengthened patent rights on medicines to the benefit of global pharmaceutical companies and to the detriment of access to affordable medicines (Lopert and Gleeson 2013, MSF 2015).

Recommendation

- There should be no extension of monopolies on patents or copyright in the Australia-UK free trade agreement.

5. Trade in services: positive list, clear exclusion of public services, right of governments to regulate services in the public interest

Trade agreements should not undermine the ability of Governments to regulate in the public interest, particularly regarding essential services like health, education, social services, water and energy.

Trade in services chapters often use a negative list structure, which means that all services, including those which may be developed in future, are included, except those which governments list as specific exclusions.

To the extent that services are included in any trade agreement, a positive list rather than a negative list system should be used. A positive list allows governments and the community to know clearly what is included in the agreement, and therefore subject to the limitations on government regulation under trade law. It also avoids the problem of inadvertently including in the agreement future service areas which are yet to be developed. This means that governments retain their right to develop new forms of regulation needed when circumstances change, as has occurred with the the need for financial regulation following the Global Financial Crisis, the Royal Commission into the banking and financial services Industry and governments' responses to climate change (United Nations 2009, Stiglitz 2016).

Services chapters also use a “ratchet “structure which treats the regulation of services as if it were a tariff, to be frozen at current levels and not raised in future, unless particular services are specifically exempted from this structure. This can prevent governments from addressing the failures of privatisation or deregulation. For example, the deregulation and privatisation of vocational education services in Australia resulted in failures in service delivery for students and fraudulent use of public funds, and the government had to reregulate to address these failures in 2016 (Conifer, 2016).

The inclusion of essential services, like health, water and education in trade agreements limits the ability of governments to regulate these services by granting full ‘market access’ and ‘national treatment’ to transnational service providers of those services. This means that governments cannot specify any levels of local ownership or management, and there can be no regulation regarding numbers of services, location of services, numbers of staff or relationships with local services. Governments should maintain the right to regulate to ensure equitable access to essential services, service standards and staffing levels, and to meet social and environmental goals.

Public services should be clearly excluded from trade agreements. This requires that public services are defined clearly. AFTINET is critical of the definition of public services in many trade agreements which defines a public service as “a service supplied in the exercise of governmental authority ... which means any service which is supplied neither on a commercial basis, nor in competition with one or more service suppliers.” This definition results in ambiguity about which services are covered by the exemption. In Australia, as in many other countries, some public and private services are provided side-by-side.

Even when essential services are not publicly provided, governments need clear rights to regulate them to ensure equitable access to them, and to meet other social and environmental goals.

Recommendations

- Public services should be clearly and unambiguously excluded from the Australia-UK free trade agreement, and there should be no restrictions on the government's right to provide and regulate services in the public interest.
- The Australia-UK free trade agreement should use a positive list to identify which services will be included in an Agreement.
- The government should retain the right to regulate and re-regulate all services to meet service standards, health, environmental or other public interest objectives. This should include the right to address privatisation failures.

6. Government procurement

There has been much debate in Australia about both Commonwealth and State government procurement policies. AFTINET believes that Australian procurement policy should follow the example of trading partners like South Korea and the US in that it should have policies with more flexibility to consider broader definitions of value for money, which recognise the value of supporting local firms in government contracting decisions (AFTINET 2015).

Several Australian states have developed such policies, and the 2017 Joint Select Committee inquiry into changes to Commonwealth procurement guidelines recommended that the Australian government should not enter into any commitments in trade agreements that undermine its ability to support Australian businesses (Join Select Committee Inquiry into the Commonwealth Government Procurement Framework 2017).

Australia has also maintained exemptions for Small and Medium-Sized Enterprises (SMEs) to procurement rules, including exemptions for indigenous enterprises

More recently in the process of Australia's accession to the WTO procurement agreement, the EU, of which the UK was at that time a member, objected to Australia's exemptions for SMEs and indigenous enterprises as discriminatory. The EU demonstrated its objection through a clause which says that:

"The provisions of Article XVIII shall not apply to suppliers and service providers of Japan and Korea US and Australia in contesting the award of contracts to a supplier or service provider of parties other than those mentioned which are small or medium sized enterprises under the relevant provisions of EU law, until such time as the EU accepts that they no longer operate discriminatory measures in favour of certain domestic small and minority businesses."

(WTO GPA Committee, October 2018a: 20, clause 2.2).

Article XVIII refers to access to the national judicial appeals mechanism available to all companies bidding for procurement contracts if they can argue that they have not been treated according to the rules of the agreement.

This means that Australian SMEs will have access to the European procurement market, but will not have access to the appeals mechanism, and that EU members will continue to press for change to Australia's policy. The EU reference to "discriminatory measures in favour of certain domestic small and minority businesses" indicates a clear intention of the EU to pursue the removal of exemptions for SMEs, and for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander businesses.

Iceland and Switzerland, which are not EU members but are parties to the GPA, have similar clauses as part of their terms of Australia's accession. It may be that the UK will continue to pressure against SME and indigenous enterprise exemptions in the negotiations for the UK FTA. The government should resist this pressure.

Australia has not previously included local government procurement in trade agreements, because of the importance of local firms in contributing to local employment, especially in regional areas. The experience of the need to sustain local employment in the process of rebuilding after the recent severe bushfires in regional areas has underlined the importance of this policy.

There have also been reports that the EU is pressing to include Australian local government in the EUFTA procurement arrangements. The UK was part of this negotiation until recently. The government should resist such pressure in the negotiations with the UK.

Recommendations

- That the Australian government should not enter into any commitments on government procurement that undermine its ability, or the ability of state governments, to support local Australian businesses.
- That the Australian government should maintain its current government procurement exemptions for SMEs, indigenous enterprises and for local government procurement.

7. E-commerce

Electronic commerce is a complex area of trade law that is directly tied to provisions relating to financial services and broader trade in services. The e-commerce agenda is highly influenced by the US tech industry lobby, which seeks to codify rules that suit the dominant tech industry companies. These rules were the basis of the USA's negotiating position during the Trans-Pacific Partnership negotiations (Kelsey 2017a: 5-8), and are known as the Digital2Dozen principles (Office of the United States Trade Representative 2016).

The aim of this e-commerce agenda is to secure the free flow of cross-border data and to establish an international regulatory framework that prevents governments from regulating the digital domain and the operations of big tech companies. This is particularly concerning given the recent issues arising from the lack of regulation of digital platforms and the business practices of big tech companies including:

- Facebook and Google's data abuse scandals (Waterson 2018, MacMillan and McMillan 2018);
- Uber classifying itself as a technological platform to avoid regulation and enable its exploitation of workers (Bowcott 2017);
- Apple's tax avoidance (Drucker and Bowers 2017);
- Anti-competitive practices by Facebook, Google and Amazon (Ho 2019).

The Australian Competition and Consumer Commission's (ACCC) ground-breaking digital platforms report, released in July 2019, identified the need for regulatory reform in Australia to address concerns about the market power of big tech companies, the inadequacy of consumer protections and laws governing data collection, and the lack of regulation of digital platforms (ACCC 2019). In its response to the ACCC report in December 2019, the government "accepted the overriding conclusion that there was a need for reform" and has outlined a plan for immediate and long-term action.

Concerns have already been raised that the government's response to the ACCC inquiry does not go far enough to address existing and emerging gaps in Australia's regulatory framework and that additional reform may be required (Kemp and Nicholls 2019). In this context, it is vital that the UK FTA does not include e-commerce provisions that restrict policy flexibility for this government, or future governments.

7.1 E-commerce rules and privacy rights and consumer protections

The risk of e-commerce rules to privacy rights and consumer protections has been widely documented and contradicts government assurances that e-commerce rules are compatible with privacy and consumer protections (Greenleaf 2018, Kelsey 2017b). Privacy rights and data security are undermined by rules that restrict the regulation of electronic transmissions, preventing governments from requiring encryption of personal data and other security measures.

Rules that lock-in the free cross-border flow of data also enable companies to move data, including personal data, to jurisdictions where privacy laws are more limited, effectively evading privacy legislation. The assertion that the inclusion of privacy and consumer protections in e-commerce chapters, which require parties to have/enact privacy and consumer laws, is enough to ensure privacy is upheld, is misleading. Unless these provisions outline a minimum standard for this legislation there is no guarantee that once data is moved and stored offshore it will be subject to the same privacy standards as in Australia (Greenleaf 2018).

7.2 E-commerce rules and government responses to anti-competitive and discriminatory practices

The use of algorithmic systems to collect and analyse data is a fundamental aspect of the digital economy. However, there is growing evidence that demonstrates that algorithms can be used by companies to reduce competition (European Commission 2017, ACCC 2019: 12.) and that algorithmic bias can result in race, gender, class or other discrimination (Mittelstadt et al 2016: 1-2, Dastin 2018).

For governments and regulators that are responsible for identifying and responding to concerns in relation to competition law and algorithmic bias, source code is an important tool in this process. Regulators may require access to source code in a range of situations, including for example, to determine whether practices contravene competition law or to detect if algorithms are discriminatory (Reid-Smith 2017a). E-commerce rules that prevent governments from requiring that companies transfer or give access to their source code can undermine government efforts to identify and respond to anti-competitive practices and algorithmic bias.

7.3 E-commerce rules, cybersecurity and security standards for electronic transmissions

Trade agreements are increasingly including provisions that impact on the regulations of electronic transactions, which could increase cybersecurity risks. For example, the TPP-11 includes provisions that restrict governments from setting security standards for electronic transactions (DFAT 2018, Article 14.6). This could reduce security across a range of sectors, including impacting credit card data, online banking, and healthcare data amongst others (Reid-Smith 2018: 8-25). The impact of electronic transactions rules is worsened when combined with e-commerce rules that enable the free flow of cross-border data, as governments are restricted in their ability to ensure that this data is encrypted when it is transferred or stored securely (Reid-Smith 2018: 26).

It is important that governments retain the ability to regulate security standards in order to reduce cybersecurity issues. This is particularly the case given the rapid emergence of new technologies in this space, which could adapt or create new cybersecurity risks requiring new regulatory frameworks.

7.4 E-commerce rules and financial services

E-commerce rules relating to financial services are an emerging trade issue that raises additional privacy concerns and poses new financial oversight and management risks. These provisions undermine the government's ability to protect privacy by enabling companies to move financial data to jurisdictions where privacy laws are more limited. Once finance data has moved offshore it is extremely difficult for states to control or have oversight over this data (Ried-Smith 2017b: 6-7).

The Global Financial Crisis demonstrated the risks of foreclosing governments' control over financial data. US Treasury Secretary Lew told Congress there were times during the crisis when they were cut off from timely and appropriate information (Lew 2016, Guida 2016). Because of that experience, the US insisted in the TPP that financial data were treated more restrictively than other data and was exempted from the data transfer rules that prevent requirements that data is stored and processed locally. This provision remained in the TPP-11 text after the US left the agreement (DFAT 2018).

Given the size of the UK's financial services sector, it is likely that e-commerce provisions that impact financial services will be on the negotiating table. The government must ensure that provisions do not reduce privacy in relation to financial data or restrict the government's ability to respond to a financial crisis.

7.5 E-commerce rules and workers' rights

Trade rules that enable global corporations, including those operating in the gig-economy, to access Australian markets without a local presence, could worsen the situation for workers and undermine Australian employment law.

The International Trade Union Confederation (ITUC) argues that "without a local presence of companies, there is no entity to sue and the ability of domestic courts to enforce labour standards, as well as other rights, is fundamentally challenged" (ITUC 2019). Concerns have also been raised about the impact that new technologies and Artificial Intelligence can have in recruitment practices and on work conditions (Centre for Future Work 2019: 17-18).

It is essential that e-commerce rules do not restrict the government's ability to implement policy reform and new innovative regulation to respond to emerging issues in relation to labour rights and conditions.

Recommendations

The Australia-UK FTA should not include provisions that:

- prevent current and future governments from regulating the cross-border flow of data;
- prohibit the use of local presence requirements.
- prevent governments from accessing source code and algorithms and from regulating to prevent the misuse of algorithms to reduce competition and to prevent class, gender, race and other forms of discrimination.
- Prevent governments from setting standards for the security of electronic transactions
- cover financial services

The Australia-UK FTA should include:

- full exemptions for tax policy
- mandatory minimum standards for privacy and consumer protections, including where data is held offshore. These should be no weaker than Australian standards.

8. Support for and implementation of internationally recognised labour rights

The Australian government should ensure that trade agreements include commitments by all parties to implement agreed international standards on labour rights, including the International Labour Organisation's Declaration on Fundamental Principles and Rights at Work and the associated Conventions. These include:

- the right of workers to freedom of association and the effective right to collective bargaining (ILO conventions 87 and 98)
- the elimination of all forms of forced or compulsory labour (ILO conventions 29 and 105)
- the effective abolition of child labour (ILO conventions 138 and 182), and
- the elimination of discrimination in respect of employment and occupation (ILO conventions 100 and 111).
- The implementation of these basic rights should be enforced through the government-to-government dispute processes contained in the agreement.

Recommendation

- The Australia-UK free trade agreement should require the adoption and implementation of agreed international standards on labour rights, enforced through the government-to-government dispute processes contained in the agreement.

9. Support for and implementation of internationally recognised Environmental Standards

Protection of the environment is a critical trade policy objective. Trade agreements should require full compliance with an agreed-upon set of Multilateral Environmental Agreements including the Paris Agreement and future agreements on carbon emissions reductions, with effective sanctions for non-compliance.

At the same time, the government must ensure that other provisions that are included in the agreement, such as investor-state dispute processes, do not undermine the ability of governments to regulate in the interest of protecting the environment.

Trade policy must also work cohesively with measures to address climate change. Trade agreements should not restrict governments' ability to adopt measures to address climate change.

The implementation of environmental standards should be enforced through the government-to-government dispute processes contained in the agreement.

Recommendation

- The Australia-UK free trade agreement should require the adoption and implementation of applicable international environmental standards, including those contained within UN environmental agreements, enforced through the government-to-government dispute processes contained in the agreement.

Movement of natural persons

Australia is a nation built on immigration and has a permanent migration scheme which has created our vibrant multicultural society. AFTINET strongly supports the permanent migration scheme. Permanent migrants have the same rights as other Australians. Their employment is not dependent on the sponsorship of one employer and they cannot be deported if they lose their employment.

Temporary work visas for overseas workers were originally designed to address specific skills shortages and were subject to local labour market testing to establish whether there was a skills shortage. However, there are now many different forms of temporary work visas, and there were over 800,000 temporary visa workers in Australia in 2018 (Mares, 2018).

Temporary workers are in a far weaker bargaining position than permanent migrants because they are sponsored by a single employer and loss of their employment can lead to deportation. This leaves them vulnerable to exploitation.

AFTINET opposes the inclusion of temporary worker provisions in trade agreements because it treats workers as if they are commodities and removes policy flexibility. Governments should always retain their ability to regulate labour market policies, which need constant adjustment to ensure workers are not exploited. The inclusion of these provisions in legally binding trade agreements removes such flexibility.

Academic studies comparing various recent trade agreements have demonstrated that a range of governments are using temporary work visas as a means of deregulating labour markets. (Rosewarne 2015, Howe 2015).

Recent Australian studies have provided more evidence of the exploitation of temporary workers. The Fair Work Ombudsman reported that temporary visa holders accounted for one in 10 complaints to the agency in 2015. In the three years from 2012, the agency dealt with 6,000 complaints and recovered more than \$4 million in outstanding wages (Toscano 2015).

A 2015 Senate inquiry into temporary work visas provided similar evidence (Senate Standing Committee on Education and Employment 2015) and more recent evidence was provided to the Joint Parliamentary Committee Inquiry into a Modern Slavery Act (Joint Standing Committee on Foreign Affairs, Defence and Trade 2017).

A survey by UNSW academics found temporary migrant workers experienced widespread wage theft (Berg and Farbenblum 2017). A study published in 2019 by Professor Joanna Howe and others of the horticultural industry showed widespread exploitation and wage theft in the horticultural industry, which is entirely dependent on temporary workers, the majority on working holiday visas (Howe et al, 2019).

The evidence from all these studies shows gross violations of Australian minimum work standards including failure to pay even minimum wages, long hours of work, and lack of health and safety training leading to workplace injuries. The extension of temporary worker arrangements in trade agreements adds more workers with less bargaining power who are more vulnerable to these violations because loss of their employment can lead to deportation.

Recommendation

- That Australia make no offers for the extension of temporary movement of workers other than senior executives and managers in the Australia-UK free trade agreement.

References

- AFTINET (2015) Submission to the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade on Australia's proposed accession to the World Trade Organisation Government Procurement Agreement January 30, found at <http://aftinet.org.au/cms/sites/default/files/DFAT%20submission%20Jan%202015%20edited.pdf#overlay-context=world-trade-organisation>
- Aura Energy Ltd, (2019) Claim for damages under the Energy Charter, Union Law and European Law, July 7, 2019, found at <http://aftinet.org.au/cms/sites/default/files/191107%20statement%20of%20claim%20Swedish%20energy%20case.pdf>
- Australian Competition and Consumer Commission (2019) "Digital Platforms Inquiry final report," June 2019. Available at <https://www.accc.gov.au/publications/digital-platforms-inquiry-final-report>
- Baker, B., "The Incredible Shrinking Victory: *Eli Lilly v. Canada*, Success, Judicial Reversal, and Continuing Threats from Pharmaceutical ISDS cases," Loyola University Chicago Law Journal, Vol. 49, 2017, Northeastern University School of Law Research Paper No. 296-2017. Available at https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3012538
- Berg L., and Farbenblum, B., (2017) *Wage theft in Australia: findings of the national temporary worker survey*. Available at <http://apo.org.au/system/files/120406/apo-nid120406-483146.pdf>
- Bowcott, O., (2017) "Uber to face stricter EU regulation after ECJ rules it is transport firm", The Guardian, December 21. Available at <https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2017/dec/20/uber-european-court-of-justice-ruling-barcelona-taxi-drivers-ecj-eu>.
- Breville and Bulard (2014) "The injustice industry and TTIP", Le Monde Diplomatique, English edition, June.
- British Broadcasting Corporation (2019) "General election 2019: UK-US trade deal - what do the leaked documents show?" November 27, 2019. Available at <https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-politics-50572502>
- Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives (2010) *NAFTA Chapter 11 Investor-state disputes, Ethyl v. Canada*. Available at <https://www.policyalternatives.ca/sites/default/files/uploads/publications/National%20Office/2010/11/NAFTA%20Dispute%20Table.pdf>.
- The Centre for Future Work (2019) "Turning 'Gigs' Into Decent Jobs - Submission to: Inquiry into the Victorian On-Demand Workforce." Available at https://s3.ap-southeast-2.amazonaws.com/hdp.au.prod.app.vic-engage.files/8815/5669/1362/The_Australia_Institute.pdf
- Conifer, D., (2016) "Parliament passes bill to scrap troubled VET loans, overhaul vocational education sector," ABC News online, December 2. Available at <https://www.abc.net.au/news/2016-12-02/parliament-passes-bill-to-scrap-troubled-vet-loans/8085860>
- Corporate Europe Observatory and the Transnational Institute (2012) "Profiting from injustice How law firms, arbitrators and financiers are fuelling an investment arbitration boom." Available at <https://www.tni.org/files/download/profitfrominjustice.pdf>
- Dastin, J (2018) "Amazon scraps secret AI recruiting tool that showed bias against women," October 10. Available at <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-amazon-com-jobs-automation-insight/amazon-scraps-secret-ai-recruiting-tool-that-showed-bias-against-women-idUSKCN1MK08G>

Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade (2019) “Prospective Australia-United Kingdom Free Trade Agreement,” updated 26 June 2019. Available at <https://dfat.gov.au/trade/agreements/prospective/aukfta/Pages/australia-uk-fta.aspx>

Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade (2018) “Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership text”, Article 14.6. Available at <https://dfat.gov.au/trade/agreements/in-force/cptpp/official-documents/Documents/14-electronic-commerce.pdf>

Drucker, J and Bowers, S., (2017) “After a Tax Crackdown, Apple Found a New Shelter for Its Profits”, The New York Times, November 7. Available at <https://www.nytimes.com/2017/11/06/world/apple-taxes-jersey.html>.

European Commission (2017) “Antitrust: Commission fines Google €2.42 billion for abusing dominance as search engine by giving illegal advantage to own comparison shopping service”, June 2017. Available at https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/IP_17_1784

European Union (2015) EU negotiating texts in TTIP, February, Brussels. Available <http://trade.ec.europa.eu/doclib/press/index.cfm?id=1230>

French, R.F Chief Justice (2014) “Investor-State Dispute Settlement-a cut above the courts?” Paper delivered at the Supreme and Federal Courts Judges conference, July 9, 2014, Darwin. Available at <http://www.hcourt.gov.au/assets/publications/speeches/current-justices/frenchcj/frenchcj09jul14.pdf>

Global Justice Now and War on Want (2019) ‘ISDS Files: Chevron v Ecuador.’ Available at https://www.globaljustice.org.uk/sites/default/files/files/resources/isds_files_chevron_ecuador_web.pdf.

Greenleaf, G (2018) “Free Trade Agreements and data privacy: Future perils of Faustian bargains”, in Svantesson, D and Kloza D (eds.) *Transatlantic Data Privacy Relationships as a Challenge for Democracy*, 2018, Intersentia. Available at https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2732386

Guida, V., (2016) “Lew defends financial services data carveout”, *Politico*, 11 February 2016. Available at <https://www.politico.com/tipsheets/morning-trade/2016/02/lew-defends-financial-services-data-carveout-senate-to-vote-on-customs-bill-democrats-weigh-in-on-tpa-212657>

Ho, V., (2019) “Tech monopoly? Facebook, Google and Amazon face increased scrutiny”, The Guardian, June 4. Available at <https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2019/jun/03/tech-monopoly-congress-increases-antitrust-scrutiny-on-facebook-google-amazon>.

Howe, J., (2015) “TPP and China free trade agreement: our valuable labour standards must be protected,” The Age October 6. Available at <http://www.theage.com.au/comment/tpa-and-china-free-trade-agreement-our-valuable-labour-standards-must-be-protected-20151005-gk1zup.html>

Howe, J., et al (2019) *Towards a more durable future: tackling labour challenges in the Australian horticultural industry*, April, Sydney university, Sydney. Available at <https://sydney.edu.au/content/dam/corporate/documents/business-school/research/work-and-organisational-studies/towards-a-durable-future-report.pdf>

International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes (2017) *Bear Creek Mining Corporation vs the Republic of Peru Award*, September 12. Available at http://icsidfiles.worldbank.org/icsid/ICSIDBLOBS/OnlineAwards/C3745/DS10808_En.pdf.

International Trades Union Confederation (2019) ““E-commerce” push at WTO threatens to undermine labour standards”. Available at <https://www.ituc-csi.org/e-commerce-push-at-wto-undermines-workers>

- Johnstone, M, (2015) "Pressure to bring in tobacco plain packaging," New Zealand Herald, March 2. Available at http://www.nzherald.co.nz/business/news/article.cfm?c_id=3&objectid=11410127
- Joint Standing Committee on Foreign Affairs, Defence and Trade, (2017) Hidden in plain sight: report of the inquiry into a modern modern slavery Act for Australia. Available at https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Committees/Joint/Foreign_Affairs_Defence_and_Trade/ModernSlavery/Final_report
- Joint Select Committee on Government Procurement (2017) *Buying into our Future*, Report, June, Canberra found at https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Committees/Joint/Former_Committees/Government_Procurement/CommProcurementFramework/Report
- Kahale (2014) *Keynote Address*, Eighth Juris Investment Arbitration Conference, Washington DC, March 8. Available at <http://www.curtis.com/siteFiles/Publications/8TH%20Annual%20Juris%20Investment%20Treaty%20Arbitration%20Conf.%20-%20March%2028%202014.pdf>
- Kahale, G., (2018) "ISDS: The Wild, Wild West of International Law and Arbitration," Lecture given at Brooklyn Law School, April 3, 2018. Available at https://www.bilaterals.org/IMG/pdf/isds-the_wild_wild_west_of_international_law_and_arbitration.pdf
- Kelsey, J (2017a) "E-commerce - The development implications of future proofing global trade rules for GAFA", Paper to the MC11 Think Track, 'Thinking about a Global Governance of International Trade for the 21st Century; Challenges and Opportunities on the eve of the 11th WTO Ministerial Conference', Buenos Aires, Argentina, 13 December 2017. Available at <https://bestbits.net/wp-uploads/2017/12/Kelsey-paper-for-MC11-Think-Track.pdf>
- Kelsey, J (2017b) "The Risks for ASEAN of New Mega-Agreements that Promote the Wrong Model of e-Commerce," October 2017, ERIA Discussion Paper Series. Available at: <http://www.eria.org/ERIA-DP-2017-10.pdf>
- Kemp, K and Nicholls, R (2019) "The federal government's response to the ACCC's Digital Platforms Inquiry is a let down", 2019. Available at <http://theconversation.com/the-federal-governments-response-to-the-acccs-digital-platforms-inquiry-is-a-let-down-128775>
- Lew, J., (2016) Evidence given to the House Financial Services Committee hearing on the international financial system, March 22, 2016. Available at <https://www.c-span.org/video/?407079-1/treasury-secretary-jack-lew-testimony-international-financial-system&start=2490>
- Lopert, R., and Gleeson, D., (2013) [The high price of "free" trade: US trade agreements and access to medicines](#). *Journal of Law, Medicine and Ethics*, 41(1): 199-223. DOI: 10.1111/jlme.12014.
- MacMillan, D and McMillan, R., (2018) "Google Exposed User Data, Feared Repercussions of Disclosing to Public", *The Wall Street Journal*, October 8. Available at <https://www.wsj.com/articles/google-exposed-user-data-feared-repercussions-of-disclosing-to-public-1539017194>.
- Mann, H. (2018) "The Federal Court of Canada and the end of ISDS in NAFTA?" *International Institute for Sustainable development*, May 4. Available at <https://www.iisd.org/blog/federal-court-canada-and-end-investor-state-dispute-settlement-nafta>
- Mares, P., (2018) *All work, no stay: the shifting landscape of Australian migration* SBS Investigation, found at <https://www.sbs.com.au/allworknostay/>

Medicins sans Frontieres (2015) “Statement by MSF on the official release of the full text of the Trans-Pacific Partnership”, November 5. Available at <http://www.msfacecess.org/about-us/media-room/press-releases/statement-msf-official-release-full-text-trans-pacific>.

Mittelstadt, B., Allo, P., Taddeo, M., Wachter, S and Floridi, L. (2016) “The ethics of algorithms: Mapping the debate”, *Big Data & Society*, July–December 2016. Available at <https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/2053951716679679>

OECD Investment Division (2012) Paris, December. Available at www.oecd.org/daf/inv/investment-policy/WP-2012_3.pdf

Office of the United States Trade Representative (2016) “The Digital2Dozen.” Available at <https://ustr.gov/about-us/policy-offices/press-office/reports-and-publications/2016/digital-2-dozen>.

Permanent Court of Arbitration, (2019) Award on Damages Clayton Bilcon v. Canada, January 10, Toronto. Available at https://www.italaw.com/sites/default/files/case-documents/italaw10377_0.pdf

Productivity Commission (2010) Bilateral and Regional Trade Agreements Final Report, Productivity Commission, Canberra, December.

Productivity Commission (2015) Trade and Assistance Review 2013-14, June. Available at <http://www.pc.gov.au/research/recurring/trade-assistance/2013-14>.

Ranald, P., (2019) ‘When even winning is losing. The surprising cost of defeating Philip Morris over plain packaging’ *The Conversation*, 27 March, 2019. Available at <https://theconversation.com/when-even-winning-is-losing-the-surprising-cost-of-defeating-philip-morris-over-plain-packaging-114279>

Ried-Smith, S (2017) “Some preliminary implications of WTO source code proposal – MC11 briefing paper.” Available at https://ourworldisnotforsale.net/2017/TWN_Source_code.pdf

Reid Smith, S (2017b) “Some preliminary implications of WTO source code proposal.” Available at <https://twm.my/MC11/briefings/BP4.pdf>

Reid Smith, S (2018) “Preliminary note: Electronic authentication: some implications.” Available at <http://ourworldisnotforsale.net/2018/esignatures2018-9.pdf>

Rosewarne, S., (2015) “Free Trade Agreements driving labour market reform by stealth” *The Conversation* January 20. Available at <http://theconversation.com/free-trade-agreements-driving-labour-market-reform-by-stealth-36124>

Senate Standing Committee on Education and Employment, (2016) A national disgrace: the exploitation of temporary work visas holders, Canberra. Available at http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Committees/Senate/Education_and_Employment/temporary_work_visa/Report.

Senate Standing Committee on Foreign Affairs Defence and Trade (2015) Blind agreement: reforming Australia's treaty-making process, May. Available at http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Committees/Senate/Foreign_Affairs_Defence_and_Trade/Treaty-making_process/Report.

Stiglitz J., (2015) “Don’t trade away our health,” *News York Times*, January 15. Available at http://www.nytimes.com/2015/01/31/opinion/dont-trade-away-our-health.html?_r=0.

Stiglitz J., (2016) “In 2016, let’s hope for better trade agreements” *the Guardian*, January 10. Available at <http://www.theguardian.com/business/2016/jan/10/in-2016-better-trade-agreements-trans-pacific-partnership>.

The Independent (2019) “Brexit: Boris Johnson moves to scrap environment safeguards to get deal with Trump,” October 4, 2019. Available at <https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/politics/boris-johnson-brexit-environment-rules-trump-trade-deal-a9143221.html>

Tienhaara, K., (2018) “The fossil fuel era is coming to an end but the lawsuits are just beginning” in The Conversation, December 19, found at <https://theconversation.com/the-fossil-fuel-era-is-coming-to-an-end-but-the-lawsuits-are-just-beginning-107512>

Tienhaara, K., (2019) “World Bank ruling against Pakistan shows global economic governance is broken” July 23, 2019, found at <https://theconversation.com/world-bank-ruling-against-pakistan-shows-global-economic-governance-is-broken-120414>

Toscano, N., (2015) “One in five migrant workers on 457 visas could be underpaid or incorrectly employed,” Sydney Morning Herald May 29. Available at <http://www.smh.com.au/national/one-in-five-migrant-workers-on-457-visas-could-be-underpaid-or-incorrectly-employed-20150529-ghcmxr.html>

United Nations (2009) *Report of the Commission of Experts of the President of the United Nations General Assembly on Reforms of the International Monetary and Financial System (the Stiglitz Commission)* New York.

UNCTAD (2019a) Investment Policy Hub: *Known treaty-based cases*. Available at <http://investmentpolicyhub.unctad.org/ISDS>.

UNCTAD (2019b) Review of ISDS Decisions in 2018 Highlights IIA Reform Issues, July. Available at <https://investmentpolicy.unctad.org/news/hub/1618/20190723-review-of-isds-decisions-in-2018-highlights-iaa-reform-issues>

UNCTAD (2019c) Investment Dispute Settlement Navigator Clayton/Bilcon v. Canada 2008. Available at <https://investmentpolicy.unctad.org/investment-dispute-settlement/cases/304/clayton-bilcon-v-canada>

UNCTAD (2019d) Investment Dispute Settlement Navigator Westmoreland v. Canada. Available at <https://investmentpolicy.unctad.org/investment-dispute-settlement/cases/936/westmoreland-v-canada>

UNCTAD (2019e) Investment Dispute Settlement Navigator Veolia v. Egypt. Available at <https://investmentpolicy.unctad.org/investment-dispute-settlement/cases/458/veolia-v-egypt>

Van der Schoot, E.(2019), “Claim for coal ban” in De Telegraaf, September 5, 2019, found at https://www.telegraaf.nl/financieel/1134267479/claim-om-kolenverbod-voor-staat?utm_source=flow-e.com&utm_medium=referral&utm_content=/workflow?a=MTcxNjE%3D

Waterson, J (2018) “UK fines Facebook £500,000 for failing to protect user data”, The Guardian, October 25. Available at <https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2018/oct/25/facebook-fined-uk-privacy-access-user-data-cambridge-analytica>.

Withers, P., (2019) “Canada ordered to pay US concrete company \$7m in NAFTA case,” Canadian Broadcasting Company, February 25. Available at <https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/nova-scotia/nafta-bilcon-digby-neck-quarry-environmental-sovereignty-1.5032727>

WTO GPA Committee (2018b) “News Items from the meeting of October 17, 2018,” found at https://www.wto.org/english/news_e/news18_e/gpro_17oct18_e.htm